Maya Sajadian Mason City High School Mason City, Iowa Iran, International Trade

Iran: Building a Self-Reliant Economy

The country of Iran is currently facing a nationwide crisis that threatens the lives of millions of people. This is the gradual disintegration of the economy under the strain of sanctions imposed by the United States, which heavily restrict international trade. The goal of these sanctions is to condemn the actions of Iran's government, but in reality they primarily harm the working class and refugee populations by causing a significant increase in the prices of food products (*Iran in 2022: U.S. Sanctions*). The abundant sociopolitical issues within the nation show no signs of improvement, diminishing the possibility of sanctions being lifted or reduced anytime in the near future. This is why the country of Iran should focus on strengthening its current self-sufficiency programs to combat the impact of the sanctions imposed by the U.S. government, prohibiting international trade.

The majority of the country is arid or semiarid, and only receives one-third of the world's average rainfall annually. 179 millimeters, or 71 percent of the annual rainfall is directly evaporated as well; many different regions of the country have suffered from severe droughts. The terrain is mostly rugged and mountainous, with small, sporadic plains and a subtropical climate along the Caspian coast (*The World Factbook*). Its primary exports are petroleum, natural gasses, and minerals like chromium or copper. It is also a major producer of fish products harvested from the Caspian Sea for both national and international consumption, including whitefish, salmon, bream, catfish, and caviar (Mostofi).

Of the 165 million hectares that make up the nation's territory, only 37 million hectares meet the conditions for irrigated and dryland agriculture. 30.1 percent of the country's area is agricultural land, which consists of permanent crops occupying 1.2 percent, permanent pastures occupying 18.1 percent, and arable land making up the remaining 10.8 percent (*The World Factbook*). Iran's farms are considered smaller in size, with 78 percent of farmers owning farms made up of less than ten hectares, 11 percent of all farms being less than one hectare, and farms occupying less than ten hectares making up 37 percent of cultivated land (*Water Conservation, Reuse, and Recycling*). The majority of Iranians follow a wheat-based diet, with tea being the staple beverage and rice being the staple food. Red meats and vegetables of all kinds are also crucial to their diet, especially lamb and onions, which are featured in almost every meal. Although there has been a decrease in dairy consumption from 2006-2017, herding has long contributed to the economy, and dairy products like yogurt and milk are frequently consumed (Aghayan).

Iran has a population of roughly 86.7 million people, and 77.3 percent of the population resides in urban areas. A traditional family structure is upheld in rural areas to ensure survival. Families tend to be patriarchal, with married couples only having one or two children. However, the extended family is a large part of the tightly knit family structure. The elder generations, such as grandparents or great-grandparents, tend to have a close relationship with the immediate family as well. It is not uncommon for grandparents to live under the same roof as their grandchildren or for all of them to travel

together, especially during holidays. The family is distinctly secluded from other social groups, and prioritizes loyalty to itself over any other relationship. Oftentimes children only leave their parent's households for marriage, work, or university (*The Value of family in Iran*). In the countryside, food is rarely cooked using central heating. Instead, villagers have been known to use portable kerosene heaters, charcoal braziers, and iron stoves that burn wood or coal. These customs hold less importance in modern areas, where the majority of the population lives. Many urban cities in Iran are designed with narrow, winding streets organized into separate quarters based on societal function. In the business quarter, or bazaar, the slim roads are lined with a multitude of compact shops clustered together depending on the type of products sold. Adjustments have been made to accommodate modern transportation, including the construction of broader streets and beltlines (Mostofi). There has also been a decline in the number of small businesses with the rise of major franchises and online shopping chains. Store owners continuously struggle to generate profits and attract new customers while rent prices steadily climb (Nasiri).

The government of Iran is a theocratic republic, with a religiously influenced legal system constructed on both secular and Islamic code. Although there are numerous political parties, they are all institutionally weak as they are forbidden from opposing the existing system of government or underlying state ideology. About one-fourth of the workforce is in manufacturing or construction, one-fifth works in agriculture, and there is a six day workweek, with Saturday as a rest day. Although it is not illegal, there is currently no established worker's union, and despite being able to pursue a career outside of the home, women are still held back by the many restrictions placed on them within the workforce. Student enrollment in Iranian universities has declined in response to the shortage of experienced teachers. The pursuit of higher education is highly esteemed in Iran, and many young adults are encouraged to study abroad in an effort to increase the number of specialized workers (Mostofi).

There is a long history of sanctions imposed by the United Nations, with the earliest dating back to November 1979. These were enacted in response to the Iran Hostage Crisis, during which 52 diplomats from the United States were kept as captives in the American Embassy in Tehran by a group of militarized college students. The sanctions were lifted following the release of the prisoners in 1981, but reimposed shortly thereafter due to the government's support of terrorism, and several more were imposed in December of 2006 after Iran refused to halt its nuclear enrichment program. These continue to be expanded on in reaction to incidents ranging from police brutality against protesters within Iran to missile exports (Katzman).

The impact on the economy has been disastrous, with inflation rising to 45 percent, the highest it has ever been since 1994, and food prices in particular increasing by 60 percent. The Iranian rial is now worth 270,000 to the dollar, a difference of several magnitudes compared to 2015, when the rial was worth about 32,000 to the dollar (Nasiri). This change has eroded peoples savings and decreased the value of their salaries. Afghan refugees are especially affected by this, as the devaluation of the currency diminishes the remittances sent back to their families in Afghanistan (Mohammadi). An estimated 45.5-55 percent of the urban population lives below the poverty line, and prevalence of food insecurity within the entire population has reached a staggering 49.2 percent. 19.2 percent of the population has reported food insecurity with hunger from 2009-2015, which reveals a significant increase compared to results from 2004, in which only 13 percent of the population claimed they experienced food insecurity with hunger (*Questionnaire-based Prevalence of Food Insecurity*). This trend disproportionately affects rural and

female populations as well, as recorded prevalence of food insecurity in rural areas was 66.1 percent, whereas food insecurity in urban areas was only 47.1 percent (Arzhang). The same study found that 51.3 percent of women struggled with food insecurity, meanwhile only 47.8 percent of men reported food insecurity.

The National Cancer Control Program has reported significant deficiencies, the most pressing being a nationwide drug shortage as a result of the sanctions. Although they do not intend to control access to healthcare supplies directly, they still greatly hinder patients' access to modern medicine. The program has also stated that they are lacking in palliative care, preventative measures, technology, and treatment as a whole (Shahabi). Many children in Iran suffer from a life-threatening skin condition that causes painful blisters all over the body called epidermolysis bullosa (EB), and most are unable to acquire sufficient treatment or import emergency medicines (Nori). Iran being unable to trade with large foreign companies has greatly impacted their ability to obtain the resources needed by healthcare workers to treat the population. Since the Iranian government is unable to trade and purchase from the largest foreign car companies, the majority of the vehicles in Iran are severely outdated, raising issues with air pollution. They both burn fuel less efficiently and tend to produce higher emissions, causing an estimated 4,000 premature deaths in Tehran yearly and 40,000 across the country. Solar power plant projects established by companies abroad have been abandoned due to local organizations being unable to replicate the capabilities of their foreign counterparts, causing Iran to further regress in sustainable power as well (Rajabi).

When solving a common crisis like international trade, it is important to consider steps other countries have taken to resolve the same issue. One potential solution to Iran's crisis would be promoting urban farming in a similar fashion to Cuba. Cuba was barred from international trade in 1989 by the United Nations, which caused an economic crisis and led to a period of widespread food insecurity. To combat this, both the government and local grassroots organizations turned to urban farming programmes, independent gardening practices, and implementing infrastructural features in major cities (Clouse). Issues of hunger and food insecurity have largely been eliminated in present-day Cuba as a result (*Cuba* | World Food Programme). Although not all aspects of Cuba's situation are applicable to Iran, the majority of their success came from the collective efforts of average citizens, making their strategies easy to replicate in different countries. The unique architectural features of Iranian city blocks may pose a challenge for the construction of traditional community garden plots, however, rooftop gardens above apartment buildings would be an equally effective alternative. Narrow, fenced roadside plots could also be built to replace clusters of vacant stores that have gone out of business. The government could release advertisements targeting store owners that would encourage them to sell seeds for gardening alongside their usual products, and could even discount rent for store owners selling them. Taxes could also be lowered on the seeds if they're sold by small businesses, motivating people to support local businesses and to start their own garden. Another long-term strategy would be for the government to offer scholarship awards to students who plan to major in agricultural engineering while studying abroad, and to hold agricultural infrastructure design competitions among high school students as well. Incentivizing an interest in urban agriculture within the younger generation can have long lasting effects on the kinds of government-sponsored programs and organizations that will exist in the future.

Another possible solution to increase self-sufficiency would be introducing a primarily plant-based diet, which has been found to reduce the demand of plant products and farmland. Research shows that diets of equal calories with lesser animal products require less farmland to produce and sustain (Future food self-sufficiency in Iran). This concept should be initially expressed to the public through government funded advertising campaigns and informational pamphlets outlining the benefits of heightened plant consumption on the economy. Taxes on locally sourced produce could also be lowered to encourage people's purchasing habits. Scientific articles about the health risks of consuming too much red meats or dairy products and about the positive effects vegetables have on health could be presented more often on state media outlets. The most challenging part of executing an entirely government-based project like this would be receiving support from Iran's citizens, as the country's population has steadily lost confidence in their government's ability to serve them due to the worsening public health and economic decline (Crabtree). In order for this plan to be met with sufficient encouragement and participation from Iranians, the government will have to demonstrate transparency and capability while carrying out the solution. The government must consistently provide their citizens with certified data and the most up-to-date information in their advertising to motivate people to make informed decisions. They will also need to publicly state the intent and significance behind the project, and should be open to feedback, criticism, and suggestions from people as well. It may also be effective for government officials to work closely with community leaders and local politicians, as this could help them alter parts of their campaign so that it would be more quickly adopted depending on the region.

Unsustainable irrigation practices have been an enduring issue in Iran, with 90 percent of their crops being harvested from irrigated farming. One study notes that, "Current water withdrawal for agriculture is 86 billion m³, which is 90 percent of the country's water use. According to estimates of the Ministry of Energy (MoE), the allowable, i.e. sustainable, level of agricultural water withdrawal, is 61.7 billion m[∆]3 per annum" (Future food self-sufficiency in Iran). The over-withdrawal of water has caused damage to the environment, yet the weather and climate of most of the land available is unsuitable for farming without such extensive irrigation. More sustainable watering options like collecting rainwater are not realistic possibilities in this situation. Increased government investment in agriculture to minimize yield gaps on existing farms could potentially reduce the amount of water irrigation needed to produce the same amount of food. Given the multitude of smaller farms, state-run educational programs teaching farmers how to implement strategies that increase irrigation efficiency could have beneficial effects in the long run. The most effective yet most complex solution would be to completely uproot all existing infrastructure relating to surface irrigation, and to replace it with drip irrigation systems. Drip irrigation is widely recognized as the most sustainable form of irrigation, since it requires around 20-40% less water on average, while increasing crop yield by 20-50% in comparison to surface irrigation. Despite its advantages over flood irrigation, drip irrigation is not commonly used in countries that struggle with water scarcity due to its steep price (Sustainable Irrigation). The cost of the new irrigation systems could potentially be covered through a combination of international fundraising campaigns and an increase in taxation.

The economic collapse in Iran has caused a significant increase in food insecurity, especially among marginalized populations. This issue has also wreaked havoc on the country's healthcare system, agricultural practices, and their environment. The dangers of water scarcity and air pollution loom just over the horizon, and almost one-fifth of the population experiences hunger on a daily basis. Despite this,

there is still hope with the right support from the government and enough participation from citizens. Since Iran's economy has been isolated from international trade, the government should prioritize self-sufficiency in agriculture to reduce food insecurity and inflation.

Bibliography

- Aghayan, Maryam. "Secular trend in dietary patterns of Iranian adults from 2006 to 2017: Tehran lipid and glucose study Nutrition Journal." *Nutrition Journal*, 3 October 2020, https://nutritionj.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12937-020-00624-x. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- Arzhang, Pishva. "Prevalence of household food insecurity among a healthy Iranian population: A systematic review and meta-analysis." *NCBI*, 2022, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9707736/. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- Central Intelligence Agency. "Iran The World Factbook." CIA, 11 January 2023, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/iran/#government. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- Clouse, Carey, et al. "Cuba's Urban Farming Revolution: How to Create Self-Sufficient Cities." *The Architectural Review*, 17 March 2014, https://www.architectural-review.com/essays/cubas-urban-farming-revolution-how-to-create-self-sufficient-cities. Web. Accessed 7 February 2023.
- Crabtree, Steve. "Iranian Confidence in Government Under 50% for First Time." *Gallup News*, 29 October 2020, https://news.gallup.com/poll/323231/iranian-confidence-government-first-time.aspx. Accessed 15 September 2023.
- Ghognos Blog. "Iranian Families The Value of family in Iran." *Ghoghnos Travel Agency*, 2021, https://www.ghoghnos.net/blog/uncategorized/iranian-families-the-value-of-family-in-iran/. Web. Accessed 7 February 2023.
- Katzman, Kenneth. "Sanctions against Iran." Wikipedia, 2023, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sanctions_against_Iran. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- MIT Energy Initiative. "Sustainable irrigation: Designing water- and energy-efficient systems MIT Tata Center." *MIT Tata Center*, 2015, https://tatacenter.mit.edu/portfolio/sustainable-irrigation-designing-water-and-energy-efficient-sys tems/. Accessed 15 September 2023.
- Mohammadi, Mohammad. "The Impact of Sanctions on Refugees and Migrants in Iran." Organization for Defending Victims of Violence, 2019, https://www.odvv.org/resources/attachment/1568700747_d2d35e0610cf53bef5318431a41afcdd.p df. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- Mostofi, Khosrow. "Iran | History, Culture, People, Facts, Map, & Nuclear Deal." *Encyclopedia Britannica*, 18 January 2023, https://www.britannica.com/place/Iran. Web. Accessed 19 January 2023.
- National Academies Press. "Water Conservation, Reuse, and Recycling: Proceedings of an Iranian-American Workshop" *The National Academies Press*, 2005, https://nap.nationalacademies.org/read/11241/chapter/12. Web. Accessed 19 January 2023.

- National Center for Biotechnology Information. "The Effects of the Re-imposition of US Sanctions on Food Security in Iran." *PubMed*, 1 May 2022, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33160296/. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- National Center for Biotechnology Information. "Questionnaire-based Prevalence of Food Insecurity in Iran: A Review Article." *NCBI*, November 2017, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5696684/#B29. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- Nasiri, Mohammad. "Beset by inflation, Iranians struggle with high food prices." *AP News*, 29 September 2021, https://apnews.com/article/business-lifestyle-iran-nuclear-economy-prices-cbac212486fa405bb16 711712ddb278a. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- Nori, Sajad. "Over-compliance with US sanctions hurting Iran's 'butterfly kids." UN News, 19 October 2021, https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/10/1103392. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- Rajabi, Mehrshad. "Iran: US sanctions violating human rights of all living there, say UN experts." *UN News*, 20 December 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/12/1131887. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- ScienceDirect. "Future food self-sufficiency in Iran: a model-based analysis." *Horizon IRD*, 2020, https://horizon.documentation.ird.fr/exl-doc/pleins_textes/divers20-05/010079079.pdf. Web. Accessed 7 February 2023.
- Shahabi, Shohreh, et al. "The impact of international economic sanctions on Iranian cancer healthcare." *ScienceDirect*, 14 October 2015, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2015.08.012. Web. Accessed 18 January 2023.
- United Nations. "Iran: Unilateral sanctions and overcompliance constitute serious threat to human rights and dignity UN expert." *OHCHR*, 19 May 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/05/iran-unilateral-sanctions-and-overcompliance-constitute-serious-threat-human. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- United States Institution of Peace. "Iran in 2022: U.S. Sanctions." *The Iran Primer*, 20 December 2022, https://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2022/dec/20/iran-2022-us-sanctions. Web. Accessed 27 January 2023.
- World Food Programme. "Cuba | World Food Programme." *WFP*, 2022, https://www.wfp.org/countries/cuba. Web. Accessed 2 March 2023.